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Town of Berlin 
Historic District Commission 

May 7, 2025 – 5:30 PM 
Berlin Town Hall – Council Chambers 

 
 

1. Call to Order 

2. Agenda Adoption 

3. Approval of Minutes: April 2, 2025 

4. Case # HDC-4-2-25-05:  24 North Main Street – Request to replace seven (7) high windows  

5. Case # HDC-5-7-25-08: 310 South Main Street - Requesting a 3.5-foot vinyl fence 

6. Case # HDC-5-7-25-09: 103 N. Main Street, Suite B – Requesting renovation façade 

restoration, replacement of two (2) doors, restoration of brick exterior, installation of 

pediment & signage 

7. Case # HDC-5-7-25-10: 2 Bay Street – Requesting removal of lattice located at 1 South 

Main Street (Old PNC Bank) drive-thru window to be replaced with a slider window 

8. Comments from the Public 

9. Comments from the Staff 

10. Comments from the Commissioners 

11. Comments from the Chairman 

12. Adjournment 

 
 
 
 
 
Any persons with questions about the above-referenced meeting or any persons needing special accommodations 
should contact Kate Daub at 410-641-4002. Written materials in alternate formats for persons with disabilities are 
made available upon request. TTY users dial 7-1-1 in the State of Maryland. 
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Town of Berlin 
Historic District Commission 

Meeting Minutes 
Wednesday, April 2, 2025 

 
Chairman Bunting called the Historic District meeting to order on April 2, 2025, at 5:30 PM. Members 
present were John Holloway, Mary Moore, Brian Robertson, Carol Rose, and Laura Stearns. Staff members 
in attendance included Town Administrator Mary Bohlen, Acting Planning Director Ryan Hardesty, and 
Special Projects Administrator Kate Daub. 

Chairman Bunting requested a motion to adopt the April 2, 2025, meeting agenda. Mr. Holloway made a 
motion to approve the agenda, which Ms. Stearns seconded, and the approval was unanimous. 

Next, Chairman Bunting sought a motion to approve the meeting minutes from March 8, 2025. Ms. Rose 
made the motion, which was seconded by Mr. Robertson and passed unanimously. 

The meeting then moved on to the annual election of officers, a topic that had been discussed in the 
previous session. Mr. John Holloway nominated Mr. Bunting for the position of chairman, and Ms. Carol 
Rose seconded this nomination. The motion passed without opposition. Mr. Bunting subsequently 
nominated Ms. Laura Stearns for the position of vice-chairman, which was seconded by Ms. Moore. This 
nomination also received unanimous approval. 
 
The Commission next reviewed Case 4-2-25-03, submitted by the Taylor House Museum Heritage 
Foundation. Ms. Rose recused herself from participating in this case due to a conflict of interest stemming 
from her position on the Museum’s Board of Directors.  
 
Dr. Melissa Reid, the Executive Director of the Taylor House Museum, presented two requests. The first 
was for the installation of an additional interpretive sign on the Baker Street side of the museum. Dr. Reid 
explained that the new sign would be identical in design and frame to an existing sign created by Brian 
Robertson and would highlight the museum’s designation as an arboretum named after Dr. Mary 
Humphreys. She emphasized that the purpose of the sign is educational and aims to inform the public 
about the arboretum's status, a designation shared only with Salisbury University on the Eastern Shore. 
 
Dr. Reid's second request was to restore the museum's front porch, clarifying that it was the front porch, 
not the side porch, as initially indicated. She explained that the plan was to replace the deteriorating 
decking and steps with materials that matched the existing ones, in accordance with the regulations of the 
Maryland Historical Trust.  Dr. Reid emphasized that no structural changes were intended, and the work 
would replicate the porch's original appearance. However, she acknowledged that additional issues could 
arise during construction. Mr. Bunting explained that if any replacements were needed beyond the 
decking, such as columns or parts of the upper porch, notification and possibly another review would be 
required to ensure historical accuracy. Dr. Reid assured the group that, in accordance with the Maryland 
Historical Trust's requirements, they would provide materials and samples if any changes became 
necessary. 
 
Dr. Reid acknowledged that the contractor, Burley Builders, had previously completed quality restoration 
work on the Taylor House and was trusted to faithfully replicate its historic features. She also mentioned 
that Burley Builders had installed the porch roof in the past. The commission expressed support for the 
museum’s designation as an arboretum and reminisced about a historic tree that had been mistakenly 
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removed by the town years ago. Dr. Reid explained that the museum now collaborates with a professional 
tree service for regular maintenance, especially since achieving official arboretum status. She stated that 
this designation requires them to maintain the trees in good condition and to plan responsibly for their care 
or replacement. Ms. Moore noted the importance of large trees to the aesthetic of historic homes and 
praised the museum for preserving the landscape. 
 
Ms. Stearns initially expressed concern about the potential clutter of signage in natural spaces. However, 
after visiting the site, she noted that the existing sign was well-crafted, durable, and visually appealing. She 
then expressed her support for the new sign, which will be placed adjacent to the old one, creating a 
cohesive appearance rather than adding visual clutter. 
 
Following the discussion, Mr. Holloway made a motion to approve case numbers 4-2-25-03 and 4-2-25-04, 
which include both the installation of the new sign and the repairs to the front porch. He added a condition 
that if any unforeseen issues arise during the porch work, the museum could proceed with the repairs, 
provided these changes do not affect the building's visual aesthetics. Mr. Robertson seconded the motion, 
and it passed unanimously. 
 
As the next case was called, listed as 8 Jefferson Street, confusion arose among the commissioners 
regarding the correct property address associated with the case number under discussion. Special 
Projects Administrator Kate Daub explained that the error had been identified in the original meeting 
packet. She confirmed that the correct and updated version of the packet had been provided to each 
commission member at the dais before the meeting. After further review, Mr. Bunting verified that the next 
case was indeed for Taylor Bank. 
 
Representatives Mr. Ray Robinson, Vice President of Taylor Bank, and Project Architect Mr. Jeff 
Schoellkopf introduced themselves and prepared to present the case. Mr. Bunting noted that this was not 
the bank’s first appearance before the commission, as a previous proposal had been approved the prior 
year.  Mr. Robinson began by providing context for the new application, explaining that while a similar plan 
had been approved in July 2023, construction had revealed hidden structural support issues, which had 
caused the bank to pause the project. He went on to explain that the bank had decided to shift directions 
and pursue an executive office renovation, and Mr. Schoellkopf had been brought in to help revise the 
plans. 
 
In the updated plan, Mr. Robinson explained that the ATM had been repositioned to a more centralized 
location, and a doorway leading directly to the executive offices had been removed. He indicated that this 
new layout would reduce the number of entry points and address security concerns raised by local law 
enforcement, including Chief Arnold Downing of the Berlin Police Department. Ms. Rose expressed her 
support for the modifications by noting that the previous ATM location was not accessible for individuals 
with disabilities. Mr. Robinson also mentioned that alternative locations on the street had been considered 
but were found to be inadequate. 
 
Additionally, Mr. Robinson explained that the bank planned to replace seven upper-floor windows, 
including old aluminum frames from the 1950s, with new, energy-efficient gridded windows. Mr. 
Schoellkopf stated that the windows would closely match the existing trim in color and better align with the 
building’s character. He continued to provide historical context for the building's evolving appearance by 
mentioning that the 1980s facade, which he had designed, was once considered the “historic” look. 
Discussion followed, and commission members shared personal recollections of the building and the 
town.  
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Discussion about the architectural changes to the facade of Taylor Bank continued. Mr. Schoellkopf 
explained that preservation standards have changed significantly since the original renovations in the 
1980s. He pointed out that the previous design incorporated modern interpretations of classic forms, such 
as arched windows, which reflected styles like constructivism and regional contextualism. While this 
design was deemed acceptable at that time, Mr. Schoellkopf emphasized that the current modifications 
are primarily driven by recent safety concerns rather than aesthetic preferences. 
 
Mr. Schoellkopf assured the group that the transom window and other elements of the facade would be 
preserved exactly as previously approved. He explained that a door, which once provided direct access to 
an executive office, had been removed due to modern security concerns and changes in workplace 
dynamics, including a reduced need for in-person reception. As a result, he clarified that all visitors would 
be directed through the main lobbies. Ms. Rose commented that, in her opinion, the new layout is much 
better than before. 
 
Ms. Stearns expressed her opposition to the relocation of the ATM. She praised the charm of the current 
setup, calling it one of the town's most delightful features. She mentioned that she frequently used the 
ATM and appreciated its aesthetics, safety, and practicality, especially during bad weather. She stated that 
removing it would be a loss to the town’s unique character. 
 
She further argued that placing the new ATM on the front of a prominent historic building was 
inappropriate. Traditionally, storefronts featured doorways that were welcoming and visually significant. 
She believed that even if the plan was technically sound, it conflicted with the commission’s responsibility 
to preserve the charm and integrity of Berlin. While she acknowledged her respect for the bank and its 
team, she remained firm in her opposition. 
 
Ms. Moore expressed her understanding of the challenges faced by Mr. Robinson and Mr. Holcomb. She 
recognized the emotional weight of the decisions that the commission must make, often without public 
support, and acknowledged the increasing criticism they encounter. She highlighted the importance of 
accountability and the need to maintain historical authenticity, particularly in relation to windows and 
doors. Ms. Stearns indicated that she seldom opposes proposals; however, she felt that the one presented 
compromised the town’s identity. 
 
Ms. Moore responded that, although the updated plan was an improvement over the previous version, the 
doors and windows remained the most critical elements according to preservation guidelines. She 
appreciated the bank’s efforts but noted that she had previously suggested considering a drive-through 
window alternative, which had not been explored. Mr. Robinson clarified that the current ATM did not 
comply with the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA). He acknowledged that the existing setup had its 
charm but emphasized that meeting ADA compliance was a legal requirement that the bank needed to 
fulfill. 
 
Ms. Stearns inquired about the applicability of ADA requirements to restored buildings and questioned 
how the existing ATM had continued in operation. Mr. Robinson confirmed that these requirements indeed 
still apply, noting that any improvements made to a building trigger compliance obligations once certain 
spending thresholds are met. Mr. Robertson then asked if the ATM needed to be located on the exterior of 
the building for ADA compliance, to which Mr. Robinson confirmed that it does. 
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Mr. Schoellkopf discussed the security concerns related to the existing ATM, noting that placing it in a 
glass-walled area posed a risk during cash fill-ups. He emphasized that the new design would provide 
better protection for those handling the money. Mr. Holloway suggested preserving the door by 
transforming it into the entrance of a dedicated ATM vestibule, which would help maintain the visual 
integrity of the facade while addressing the bank’s needs. However, Mr. Bunting pointed out that the 
bank’s internal layout was being reconfigured, which could complicate the proposal.  
 
Mr. Robinson responded that safety remained their top priority, adding that there were significant 
challenges in altering the layout while ensuring secure operations. Mr. Robertson expressed skepticism 
about the possibility of relocating the ATM to another part of the building. In response, Mr. Robinson 
explained that visibility and ADA accessibility were key factors influencing the current location decision. 
He added that although not all bank customers frequented nearby businesses, it was still important for the 
bank to offer an easily accessible ATM for the general public. 
 
After the discussion, Ms. Rose formally moved to table case number 4-2-25-05 to allow the bank time to 
consider design modifications. Mr. Robinson inquired whether this continuation necessitated a 30-day 
filing deadline. However, Ms. Daub clarified that since this was not a new application, only a 14-day 
window was required for submitting revisions to ensure they were included in the next meeting packet for 
review. Mr. Robertson seconded the motion, and it passed unanimously. 
 
Mr. Matthew Amey presented case 4-2-25-06 regarding 8 Jefferson Street. He explained that while 
implementing a previously approved ramp, he discovered that the accompanying stairs were no longer 
necessary. Consequently, he said he revised his proposal to include a full brick wall across the front, with 
landscaping behind it. He also mentioned that a new post might be added for additional protection. 
 
The commission discussed these changes, during which Ms. Moore expressed her opinion that the new 
railing resembled one found at a marina rather than a farmhouse, suggesting it lacked historical charm. Mr. 
Amey defended his design by reminding the commission that it had been previously approved and 
emphasized that he had invested significant time into restoring what was once considered an "eyesore." 
 
After the discussion, Ms. Rose motioned to approve case number 4-2-25-06, which included the updated 
brick wall and the removal of the steps at 8 Jefferson Street. Mr. Holloway seconded the motion, which 
passed four to one, with Ms. Moore opposing.   
 
Mr. Michael Wilkinson and Ms. Suzanne McGinty attended the meeting on behalf of case 4-2-25-07, which 
involved a signage request for 101 North Main Street.  Ms. Rose praised both the merchandise and the 
transformation. Mr. Wilkinson explained that he and his team did all the renovation work, which included 
repainting the ceilings, floors, and trim, and restoring the original back door. He proudly noted that nearly 
all the work and fixtures, aside from two historic general store pieces, were completed in-house.  
 
With no additional comments or questions, Ms. Stearns moved to approve case number 4-2-25-07 as 
presented. Ms. Rose seconded, and approval was unanimous. 
 
Attention shifted to a property on South Main Street, which Ms. Stearns said had become an eyesore. Ms. 
Rose noted that it has been a source of frustration, particularly because the construction appeared stalled 
and was highly visible from the street. Though not directly the commission’s responsibility, Ms. Stears 
shared concern over the property and questioned whether the owner intended to complete the house. 
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Acting Planning and Zoning Director Ryan Hardesty noted she had not heard from the property owner 
concerning any updates.

The meeting was adjourned at  5:43  PM after no further comments from the public, staff, or Commission
members.

Respectfully submitted,

Kate Daub
Special Projects Administrator
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Case #: HDC-4-2-25-05
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Kate Daub
Textbox


Replace 7 high windows. All colors and signage to remain as is.
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Case #: HDC-5-7-25-08
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Case # HDC-5-7-25-09
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Case #: HDC-5-7-25-10
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